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CHESAPEAKE BAY and WATER RESOURCES POLICY COMMITTEE




777 North Capitol Street, N.E.

Washington, D.C. 20002

MINUTES OF JULY 17, 2009, MEETING

ATTENDANCE:
Members and alternates:

Chair Cathy Drzyzgula, City of Gaithersburg
Diane Davis, District of Columbia

Penelope Gross, Fairfax County
J Davis, City of Greenbelt

Meo Curtis, Montgomery County

Uwe Kirste, Prince William County

Mohsin Siddique, District of Columbia WASA

J. L. Hearn, WSSC

Mark Charles, City of Rockville

Tim Goodfellow, Frederick County

Alfred Titus-Glover, Prince George’s County
Udomah Ohivi, Prince George’s County

Staff:
Stuart Freudberg, DEP

Ted Graham, DEP
Steve Bieber, DEP

Karl Berger, DEP
Visitors:
Jay Prager, MDE

John Milgrim, Fairfax County

Zack Fields, Rep. Connolly’s office
1. Introductions and Announcements

Chair Drzyzgula called the meeting to order at approximately 10:05 a.m.
2. Approval of Meeting Summary for May 15, 2009
Acting as a committee of the whole, the members present approved the draft summary with one correction – deleting an extraneous paragraph under agenda item 1.
4. Briefing on Chesapeake Bay Program Developments and Presentation to COG Retreat
Mr. Bieber briefed members on recent Bay Program developments, including details on the Executive Order on Chesapeake Bay Restoration issued by President Obama in May, progress in developing a Bay-wide series of TMDLs and details concerning the state-sponsored implementation plans (SIPs) that are being drafted to meet the pollutant load reductions required by the TMDLs. One of the key details for local government officials to note is that the SIPs are likely to assign load reductions at the local level. This is already the case for wastewater treatment plants, which have nitrogen and phosphorus allocations assigned to them in their permits. But it is likely that the SIPs also will assign allocations to the MS4 permits that address the stormwater conveyance systems maintained by all the local governments in the COG region.
Mr. Graham reviewed plans for Chuck Fox, newly named Special Assistant to EPA Administrator Lisa Jackson for the Chesapeake Bay and Anacostia River restoration efforts, to address the COG Retreat on Aug. 1. He said Fox will be a major speaker at the meeting and his presentation should provide both an opportunity to educate elected officials about Bay issues and a chance for COG to educate Fox about local government concerns. Mr. Graham noted the topics that COG staff asked Fox to address as well as a list of questions that staff prepared for members to ask of him.
Discussion:  Mr. Siddique suggested that committee members attending the Retreat try to meet with Fox informally in a smaller group to discuss issues.
Ms. Gross asked staff to delete the reference to the Chesapeake Bay Financing Authority in question number 2.
Committee members addressed a COG staff suggestion that COG ask the Bay Program to be the host of one of the outreach meetings on the Bay-wide TMDL that the Bay Program plans to conduct over the next several months. Ms. Gross was not sure that elected officials would attend a meeting solely for that purpose; she suggested that TMDL presentations be scheduled for existing meetings such as those being held by the Maryland and Virginia associations of counties. Chair Drzyzgula asked whether it would be possible to invite congressional representatives to such a session. Several other members expressed concern that elected officials in the region would not focus on a meeting that discussed the Bay TMDL in general terms. To get their attention, the Bay Program needs to outline specific local consequences as derived from the actual allocation of pollution reduction responsibilities, which is not ready yet.

Action:

The committee directed COG staff not to seek to host an educational meeting on the Bay TMDL process, at least until such time as the Bay Program can define what pollutant reductions it expects local governments in the region to achieve.

3

Consideration of COG Septic System Policy
Mr. Prager, Deputy Program Manager for the Wastewater Permits Program at the Maryland Department of the Environment, briefed the committee on how the department will implement the requirement, imposed by recent General Assembly legislation, that the owners of any new or replacement septic systems in the state’s Critical Area zone install nitrogen removal technology as part of their system. Noting that this requirement becomes effective Oct. 1, Mr. Prager said MDE is working out such implementation details as how to track new and replacement systems, how much cost-share funding to provide to system owners and how to deal with long-term maintenance needs. The state pays for septic upgrades with some of the proceeds from its flush tax. Although there is currently a surplus of funding from previous years available for septic upgrades and a temporary diversion of funds in fiscal 2010, MDE anticipates having about $8 million annually for such upgrades. This would pay the full cost of upgrading about 600 systems a year, he said, which is about the same number of new and replacement systems each year in the Critical Area.
In terms of the initiative’s impact on water quality, Mr. Prager noted that currently available nitrogen removal technology reduces discharges by about 50 percent, which would mean that the amount of nitrogen estimated to ultimately reach the Bay from the average-sized system would be about 6 pounds per year. Thus, a new system with such technology would still add to overall nitrogen load to the Bay, although it would have less of an impact than a system without such technology.

Mr. Berger of COG staff summarized information on the total number and the number of new and replacement septic systems in various COG member jurisdictions. He also noted the concerns of some of the septic system program managers in these jurisdictions about the potential impact of imposing such a requirement in the region, which includes higher costs and the need for more staff.
Discussion:  Chair Drzyzgula asked whether system owners would have to upgrade again if better removal technology becomes available. Mr. Prager said he could not foresee the state forcing owners who had already upgraded their systems to do so again.
Ms. Gross said that the legislative climate concerning this issue is much different in Virginia than it is in Maryland. She noted that the Virginia Potomac Roundtable unsuccessfully lobbied for passage of similar legislation in the General Assembly in 2009. She also asked COG staff to compare the cost for septic system owners to install and maintain nitrogen removal technology to the cost for residential home owners to connect to sewer service.
Action item:  The committee directed COG staff to produce a recommendation for COG legislative policy on this issue.

5.
Response to Chesapeake Bay Hearing Testimony
Mr. Kirste, co-chair of COG’s Water Resources Technical Committee, noted that the WRTC addressed this issue and reviewed a COG staff draft letter at its meeting of July 9. That letter and the July 9 discussion focused on the testimony from an April Congressional hearing on Bay restoration. Subsequently, COG staff circulated a draft bill from Rep. Gerald Connolly that would address stormwater management efforts within the Bay watershed. Mr. Kirste said WRTC members have not yet had the chance to provide comments on this proposed bill, but that their general recommendation is try to work with Connolly’s staff and support the legislation.
The Chair invited Mr. Fields, an aide to Congressman Connolly, to discuss the bill. Mr. Fields noted that it is still a work in progress; he referred to new provisions that were different from those in the version COG staff circulated.
Mr. Fields said the bill would establish a minimum federal standard for controlling stormwater from new development sites and extend that standard throughout the watershed rather than just among the local governments (including all of those in the COG region) subject to the federal-state stormwater permits known as MS4s. He said the baseline standard in the bill is similar to what governments in the metropolitan region already require, but that it could have a major impact in other places, such as Jefferson County, W. Va., and Culpeper County, Va. He suggested it would have the effect of leveling the playing field for the cost of new development. The bill also would authorize up to $1.5 billion in federal funding for local government stormwater management projects.
Mr. Fields said the language of the bill is meant to fit into legislation being prepared by Maryland Sen. Ben Cardin that will address Bay restoration efforts through the reauthorization of Section 117 of the Clean Water Act. In establishing an urban stormwater baseline, he added, Mr. Connolly hopes to blunt criticism that urban local governments are not doing enough to meet Bay restoration goals and to make it more difficult for agricultural interests to portray urban stormwater as the main source of pollution.
Discussion: 
Mr. Siddique said that it is important when establishing regulatory requirements to recognize that there are limits to what can be accomplished. Typically, urban stormwater regulations are somewhat constrained by the use of the term “maximum extent practicable,” which historically has allowed regulators to consider cost and other factors in imposing requirements.
Mr. Kirste said that while WRTC members are likely to have specific reservations about some of the language of the bill, he thought it is something that COG could support overall.

Mr. Bieber noted that COG staff has set up a meeting with congressional staff next week to relay specific local government concerns about the bill.

Action:
The committee directed COG staff to redraft its earlier letter to focus on Connolly’s proposed legislation and to circulate to members for review after the meeting with congressional staff next week.

6. Update on Federal Legislation
Mr. Bieber noted that COG staff is tracking at least two federal legislative items, the development of a new transportation funding bill and the “Chesapeake Bay Accountability and Recovery Act,” introduced by Rep. Rob Wittman. Documents relating to both of these items are posted on the committee’s section of COG’s web site and he said he is available to address any questions that members may have. 
7. Staff Updates
· Greater Washington 2050 Compact developments – Mr. Freudberg noted that the compact will be a major topic of conversation at the upcoming COG retreat. Mr. Kirste said the metrics being developed to track progress toward the compact’s overall goals, which include several related to the environment, are still a work in progress.
·  Plastic trash report – Mr. Berger noted that staff is still working on a draft report on this issue in response to the COG Board request. This report should be available for discussion at the next committee meeting. 
· Federal stimulus funding – There was no report on this item.
8. New Business
Mr. Freudberg distributed a proposal developed by the Alice Ferguson Foundation for COG to host a regional forum on potential legislative and regulatory activities for reducing trash. He asked the members for feedback.
Given the lack of time left on the agenda, Ms. Gross suggested that she and Ms. Davis could meet with COG staff at the COG Retreat to discuss this proposal. The members concurred with this suggestion.
9. Adjourn

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 12:05 p.m.
ATT #2 – CHES BAY POLICY COMMITTEE








